BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, November 28, 2022
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan and John Cody; Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  Selectman Mike Yergeau was excused. 
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Trombley called the public meeting to order at 6:30 PM.

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hiring.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Cody, Gauthier, Jordan and Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM in the Town Hall meeting room and via Zoom.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the November 21, 2022 Selectmen’s meeting were submitted for approval.
Payroll Manifest for the pay period ending November 22, 2022 in the amount of $155,821.98 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable Manifest for the period ending November 22 2022 in the amount of $2,270,867.91 ($1,000,000.00 is for the school, $159,697.43 is for Wolcott, $827,840.00 if for Rockingham County Taxes and $283,333.48 is for the town) was submitted for approval.
Abatement to Public Service Co of NH reducing the bill $1,600.89 that represents the State Education Tax was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar with the revisions on page one regarding Chairman Trombley being absent during the Non-Public Session.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
BUSINESS
RECREATION

Requests to hire Emily Lecuyer as a Lead Before & After School Program staff at $15.00 an hour, Hannah Marshall, Anthony Comeau and Tyler Morang as After-School Program Jr. staff members at $12.00 an hour were submitted for approval. 
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Emily Lecuyer as a Lead Before & After School Program staff at $15.00 an hour, Hannah Marshall, Anthony Comeau and Tyler Morang as After-School Program Jr. staff members at $12.00 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.

Purchase order to Amazon for a projector with equipment in the amount of $3,593.01 was submitted for approval.  This will be paid from the revolving fund.  Recreation Director Nicole Bizzaro explained this is more expensive due to the high resolution and being portable.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Amazon for a projector with various equipment in the amount of $3,593.01.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Purchase Order to Wayfair for 1 Gaga Pit in the amount of $1,539.99 was submitted for approval.  This will be paid from the revolving fund.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Wayfair for 1 Gaga Pit in the amount of $1,539.99.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
Purchase order to Chadwick-Barose Inc. for the rental of a sidewalk plow from December 1, 2022-April 15, 2023 in the amount of $29,250.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order to Chadwick-Barose Inc. for the rental of a sidewalk plow from December 1, 2022-April 15, 2023 in the amount of $29,250.00. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Transfer Station wage adjustment pay structure with Joe Yates currently at $16.70 per hour increasing to $20.00 an hour and Ray Pearo currently at $15.27 an hour increasing to $18.00 an hour (with an additional $1.00 an hour after Mr. Pearo obtains a NH Sold Waste License) was submitted for approval.  These adjustments are due to difficulty recruiting workers for the Transfer Station.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Transfer Station wage adjustment pay structure with Joe Yates currently at $16.70 per hour increasing to $20.00 an hour and Ray Pearo currently at $15.27 an hour increasing to $18.00 an hour (with an additional $1.00 an hour after Mr. Pearo obtains a NH Sold Waste License).  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
WATER AND SEWER

Construction Bid award for the MtBE Water Main Extension granted to N. Granase & Sons was submitted for signatures.  This contract has been approved by the State and Federal Government and Underwood Engineers.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier giving Chairman Trombley permission to sign the contract on behalf of the Board of Selectman for the construction bid award to N. Granase & Sons.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 3-0-1.  Chairman Trombley abstained.

REPRESENTATIVE MICHAEL VOSE

Mr. Vose updated the Board of Selection with the concerns from last weeks meeting.  Mr. Vose spoke to the Assistance Commissioner of Department of Insurance DJ Bettencourt regarding the Blue Cross/Blue Shield billing.  Mr. Bettencourt suggested a new contract with the insurance company.  Mr. Vose will also speak to members of Congress who are involved with insurance matters.  Selectmen Jordan and Cody will research 3 years of billing averages and the percent that goes to collections.

Representative Vose has called Bill Cassen, the Assistant Commissioner of the Department of Transportation regarding the Opticom system through town.  They are not in sync with emergency vehicles.  As soon as Mr. Vose hears from Mr. Cassen he will forward the information to the Board of Selectmen.
2023 BUDGETS
Revenue Budget

The changes in the revenue budget contains the dump sticker increase.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the 2023 Revenue Budget in the amount of $2,982,970.00 and forward it to the Budget Committee. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Default Budget 

The Default Budget includes the rate increases for the Fire Department.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the 2023 Default Budget in the amount of $8,187,205.00 and forward it to the Budget Committee. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
2023 Budget
The 2023 budget of $8,561,185.00 contains rate adjustments for the full-time and part-time Fire Department salaries.  The three full time hires will be in a warrant article. The Budget Committee had requested not to increase the budget over 6.1% and this budget is at 6.8%.  Discussion to lower the budget continued.  The new compacter, was removed from the budget in hopes of using the revenues from the sale of dump stickers to make the purchase.  A warrant article will be drafted.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the budget by $52,000.00 which would have paid for the compactor at the Transfer Station.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the 2023 Budget in the amount of $8,509,185.00 which would be a 6.12% increase and forward it to the Budget Committee.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Selectman Cody would like the Town Administrator to contact Senator Sheehan and explain the situation regarding the grant and hiring three Fire Fighters. The town would like her assistance with moving the grant along.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg needs to figure the cost of 3 Fire Fighters, wages and insurances for a year for the warrant article.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Chairman Trombley read the letter of resignation from Selectman Mike Yergeau effective immediately.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to accept the resignation from Selectman Mike Yergeau effective immediately with regrets.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-0.
Discussion followed regarding options of filling the position by appointment or waiting until March town voting.  Although there is no obligation to fill the position the consensus of the Board of Selectman was to post the position.  

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to post the vacancy on December 5th through December 23rd.
Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to invite the potential candidates to the December 27th Board of Selectmen meeting with January 3rd as a back-up meeting and for deliberation.   Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
For full details refer to the ETV tape.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator

Town Administrator Gregory C. Dodge announced the Budget Committee meeting this Wednesday.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS

Selectmen Tom Gauthier

Selectmen Tom Gauthier asked if Santa was going to visit with the Fire Department this year and if there was a schedule?
Selectman John Cody

Selectman Cody reported the Fire Department employees wanted to send their personal appreciation of the support from the Board of Selectmen regarding the new rate adjustments.
Selectmen Bob Jordan
Selectmen Jordan noticed on the Fire Department white board it had written, “Thank you BOS and all those involved”.
Selectman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley is working on a plan with ETV to have the Deliberative Session broadcast live from the school gym.
Chairman Trombley is hoping to have a pie chart/spreadsheet ready for the Budget Committee meeting on Wednesday.
ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Jordan to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.

Meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_____________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_____________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_____________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_____________________________

John Cody, Selectman
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BOS – November 28, 2022
PAGE  
7
BOS November 28, 2022

[image: image1.png]